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Introduction

The Australian Braille Authority (ABA) has enjoyed an eventful and productive year with a number of exciting developments to keep us energised and excited about braille. These have included attendance at the International Council on English Braille 6th General Assembly in Baltimore, USA, a keynote at the SPEVI biannual conference in Brisbane, our continued work updating guidelines and once again administering the Trans-Tasman Proficiency Certificate in Unified English Braille with three successful candidates in 2016. Through promotion of braille and dissemination of information via our website and Facebook page, and exciting activities run by our Regional Braille Forums, ABA has ensured not only the continued promotion, awareness and celebration of braille throughout Australia, but has also directed our focus globally. In my first term as Chair, I have been beautifully supported by Christine Simpson (Past Chair) and an enthusiastic executive committee which has made my transition into this leadership role a smooth and exciting time.

Structure and Accountability

The purpose of the ABA is to oversee the maintenance and development of braille codes and standards and best practice across Australia; as well as to promote an awareness of braille as the primary literacy medium for people who are blind, deafblind or who are severely vision impaired. The ABA is a subcommittee of the Round Table on Information Access for people with print disabilities. It is one of four subcommittees, however it is unique in that it has a leadership and membership structure of its own. 

The executive committee meets monthly by teleconference to work on priority issues. It consists of the Chair and seven members, three of whom attend executive meetings as "members in attendance" in the role of Regional Braille Forum Convenor. Regional Braille Forums provide ABA with direct contact with individual members. At present we have forums in Queensland and New South Wales. They meet at least three times per year and report to the executive via their Convenor at our monthly phone meetings. 

As Chair of ABA, I am a member of the executive of the Round Table on Information Access for People with a Print Disability Inc. The Round Table is an umbrella organisation consisting of member organisations both in Australia and New Zealand that work in the area of alternative formats including braille. It publishes guidelines and promotes best practice in alternative format production. The Round Table executive meets monthly by phone and holds two face-to-face meetings annually. I deliver a monthly report on ABA activities at Round Table meetings as well as contribute to the general work of the Round Table committee. It is a real privilege to work with such an enthusiastic, dedicated and welcoming group of people. I thank Neil Jarvis, the Round Table President, the executive committee and our administrator, Marjorie Hawkings, for their guidance and support.

ABA Executive Committee
In May last year, the ABA held elections for the term 2016–2018. All executive positions were vacated, and the committee received eight nominations. Christine Simpson stepped down after three terms as Chair. Jordie Howell was the only nomination the executive received for this position. Jordie is therefore Chair unopposed. The remaining positions were filled both by executive members who have previously served as well as two new committee members. The committee now stands:

· Leona Holloway (Correspondence Secretary) – Leona has over 15 years’ experience in the field of accessible information. She administers the ABA webpage and Facebook page; as well as helped develop guidelines, updating ABA publications and answering numerous queries through the ABA website. Leona was recently appointed as Australia’s representative to the International Council on English Braille.

· Kathy Riessen (Minutes Secretary) – Kathy’s involvement with the ABA Executive has seen her assisting with developing braille formatting guidelines as well as running numerous workshops on the Duxbury Braille Translator and ABA guidelines.  She always knows how to resolve that difficult-to-find braille or Duxbury query. Kathy is also a skilled music transcriber and she co-wrote the Braille Music Australian Addendum which is published on the ABA website.

· Josie Howse – Josie has developed and taught many braille training programs both within Australia and abroad. Each year, Josie works tirelessly marking and coordinating the Braille Proficiency Examination for Australia. She co-edited the UEB Training Manual – Australian Edition and continues to update formatting guidelines as required.

· Christine Simpson (Immediate Past Chair) – Christine served three terms as Chair of ABA. During that time, Christine took on the mammoth task of editing The Rules of Unified English Braille – Second Edition; a publication jointly produced by the Round Table and the International Council of English Braille. This facilitated Christine’s work on the ICEB Code Maintenance Committee. Christine is a highly skilled DBT user and her attention to detail is incredible to witness. The ABA Executive were very happy that Christine Simpson remains on the committee as Immediate Past Chair this term. 

· Sam Taylor – Sam is a lifelong user of braille and braille technologies. He has worked as a braille transcriber specialising primarily in music and is highly proficient in the braille music code. Sam has also worked as blindness products specialist for two major adaptive technology companies and now represents Australia on the ICEB Technical Committee.

· Ross de Vent – Ross is a skilled braille music transcriber and has a very detailed working knowledge of all aspects of the braille music code. His long history of performance in singing, piano and trumpet gives him a wide experience in a variety of braille music application.

Representation from Regional Braille Forums has changed this year. Trish d'Apice stepped down as Convenor of the Sydney Braille Forum, and we welcomed Sandra Robertson as the new Convenor. Queensland RBF had been convened by Wayne Weismann who, when Linda Triasmono was unable to continue as Convenor due to poor health, filled this vacancy. In July, the RBF met and appointed Julee-anne Bell as both Convenor and Secretary.

My thanks to this very skilled and dedicated executive for your work and support over this last year during my introduction into the role of Chair.

Regional Braille Forums
At present the ABA has two active forums holding regular meetings, promoting braille and running fun and exciting activities. Reports from our Sydney and Queensland forums are attached. It would be wonderful to see forums established in other states to increase the awareness and promotion of braille throughout Australia. Please contact us if you are interested in learning more about what is involved in running a Regional Braille Forum.
Sydney forum
This year Trish d’Apice stepped down as Convenor. We thank Trish for her work with the forum and contribution to executive meetings over the past term. Sandra Robertson now convenes the Sydney RBF and is doing a great job continuing the tradition of informative speakers and well-attended meetings including the very popular annual braille writing competition for school-aged students.
Queensland forum

The major focus for the Queensland RBF is Braille Club, a group held once a term for primary school-aged children to use braille in all sorts of practical ways. Wayne Weismann stepped down as Convenor in July and the forum is now lead by Julee-anne Bell with Karen Clark recently taking on the role of Secretary in February this year. We thank Wayne for his work, and Julee-anne and Karen for running such creative fun-filled events around braille for children in Queensland.

In Memoriam

In September last year, we lost Lisette Wesseling after a long battle with cancer. Lisette was a highly skilled braille music user both in her professional singing career in New Zealand and the UK, but also as the author of a braille music textbook and as a well-regarded teacher. In New Zealand, Lisette was a member of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust. Lisette will be known to those who attended the National Braille Music Camps here in Australia as she taught for a number of years and graced us with her beautiful voice. Lisette also studied in Melbourne in the mid-90s. 

An honorary member of the Australian braille music community, Lisette we thank you for your music, support and friendship. Rest in peace.

Communications
ABA Website

The ABA website continues to be a terrific resource for both braille transcribers, teachers and organisations looking for braille specifications or services on our directory. The addition of our resources page makes finding ABA publications and guidelines more straightforward. Leona is extremely efficient and keeps the events page current and it is exciting to see how much is happening in the area of braille nationally.

ABA Facebook page

Our Facebook page is growing in membership and continues to be updated with posts on interesting developments in braille internationally as well as the occasional amusing but unfortunate misplaced tactile signs or "braille fails" where signs contain mistakes or are upside-down.

Ozbrl

Ozbrl remains our most widely utilised vehicle both for advertising ABA activities and responding to queries from members. Discussion topics over the past year have included difficult to solve braille queries, braille music formatting and consultation with members by our ICEB committee representatives. Ozbrl is also the forum where ABA posts updates and notices relevant to the proficiency test. Our thanks to Bruce Maguire who continues to administer this list.

Publications

DBT Producer's Manual

The DBT Producer's Manual (2011) was published recently after the release of DBT 11.1. With DBT 12.2 now in beta testing, there are some aspects of the manual which are out-of-date. We have started noting these items on the ABA website at http://brailleaustralia.org/about-braille/duxbury-braille-translator-producers-manual-2011/ and hope that DBT users in Australia will notify us of any further changes.

Proficiency in Unified English Braille

The Trans-Tasman Proficiency Certificate was conducted in the first two weeks of October. It consists of three sections: a proofreading passage containing errors to find, translation from print to braille and translation from braille to print. There were 10 candidates who sat the test comprising of nine sighted and one touch reader.  A comprehensive outline of the errors made was provided to each of the candidates as part of their results. Certificates of achievement were forwarded to the three successful candidates. 
Tricia d’Apice and David Standen were of great assistance with their professional input into the marking process, and Christine Simpson’s attention to the lengthy mark-up format was invaluable. 
Amrita Nelson collated all the examination packages and ensured they arrived at their destination in a timely manner. 
Leona Holloway’s secretarial support throughout was most appreciated. Maria Stevens prepared the test this year and it was wonderful to see the collegiality between Josie Howse and Maria Stevens, as representatives from Australia and New Zealand, working together.

Presentation at SPEVI

ABA was ably represented at the SPEVI Conference in a keynote address given by Kathy Riessen. Kathy spoke about ABA, its purpose and structure, and outlined the Rules and Guidelines for Formatting Braille, a document recently published by ABA. The presentation was very well received and it can be downloaded from our website http://brailleaustralia.org/.

Braille Music in Australia

The Australian Braille Authority is developing a register of braille music transcribers to aid communication between braille music specialists and provide contact information for individuals or organisations seeking braille music transcription or advice. This register will be published on the ABA website at http://brailleaustralia.org/finding-braille/directory/.

This initiative was as a direct result of discussions held at our 2016 National Meeting and we hope to strengthen connections between those transcribing music in Australia.

International Involvement

International Council on English Braille 6th General Assembly

In May 2016, Jordie Howell led the Australian delegation to attend the ICEB 6th General Assembly held in Baltimore, USA. During this assembly, Leona Holloway was appointed Australia’s representative on the ICEB executive as well as Public Relations Officer. Bill Jolley’s term as Treasurer and Australia’s representative to ICEB came to an end. We sincerely thank Bill for his work promoting braille, to his dedication to the development and introduction of UEB, and to ICEB. The report of the Australian delegation follows.

Braille in South East Asia and the Pacific

Ben Clare’s work continues in the Pacific and in PNG where braille and UEB continue to be taught. Many organisations support this work, but Ben Clare’s resourcefulness and energy keep him travelling and busily training more and more people in braille and braille technologies. 
Bill Jolley visited Thailand where there are some exciting events around braille including a braille reading contest complete with cheer squads supporting their favourite entrant. There is also some development of UEB in East Asia. It’s good to see that our painstaking UEB development is blossoming with buds of success appearing around the world.
Reports from Member Organisations

Two organisation reports follow, one from Vision Australia and the other from the Queensland Braille Writers Association. They contain highlights and activities relating to braille that have been conducted over the past year. It is heartening to learn about how braille is being taught, promoted and advocated for all, over the country.

Conclusion
My first year as ABA Chair has been quite a new experience, however with my supportive and hardworking executive, the transition has been a smooth one. We have promoted braille across Australia through our Regional Forums, we have more people accredited with the Trans-Tasman Certificate in Unified English Braille and we have represented Australia at the international level. It is much easier to find a Braille Music Transcriber in your area with the new Braille Music Transcribers Register on our webpage, and hopefully this will encourage more discussion of braille music matters on Ozbrl.

My deepest thanks to Christine for her mentorship this year, and to all the executive for your contributions, hard work and initiative with projects and opportunities to publicise and promote the work of ABA. I look forward to another productive and fulfilling year in braille.

Jordie Howell
Chair
Australian Braille Authority
Sydney Braille Forum
The Sydney Braille Forum meets in one of the function rooms at Ryde Eastwood Leagues Club and usually has an average of between 20 to 30 people in attendance. Dinner often follows to allow further informal conversations. While we have a number of blind citizens, we also encourage ISTVs from DoE, RIDBC and the Catholic Education System as well as representatives from organisations such as Vision Australia and assistive technology providers.

The first half of the meeting follows a business agenda discussing events in the field, summary of ABA and Round Table meetings, accessibility issues, new resources available and braille-related questions. In the second part of the meeting we invite a guest speaker to discuss a topic of interest relevant to the group.

Last year three meetings were held on the Wednesday evenings of 16th March, 15th June and 17th August as well as a very successful Awards Night celebrating our students’ achievements in the annual Braille Writing Competition at Burwood RSL. 

Last year we discussed the Braille Formatting Rules and Guidelines and information about the NDIS. We had a presentation from Krystel Keller about the challenges and opportunities she has had as a vision-impaired adult and the practicalities of raising a child who is also vision-impaired.

At the Braille Competition Award night, we were privileged to have Belinda Murrell as our guest speaker. She is a very popular, best-selling children’s author and some of her books include Sun Sword fantasy trilogy, the Lulu Bell series and her latest book is The Lost Sapphire. Some of her books were transcribed into braille as awards. We had a total of 43 entrants this year and Belinda assisted with presenting the awards to our successful entrants. The students wrote on the theme of “Year of the Monkey” from either a story starter or topic of their choice. The braille markers were entertained with a variety of stories about monkeys who stole braillers/BrailleNotes, who ended up in children’s backpacks or in their classrooms. 
The older students produced polished writing on their deepest secrets or a variety of amazing life experiences. The standard of their braille including correct use of contractions and formatting was very pleasing. We were extremely fortunate to have very generous sponsors from DoE (State Braille & Large Print Services), Quantum RLV, HumanWare, Pacific Vision and Guide Dogs. State Braille and Large Print Services donated the wonderful braille books we gave as prizes. Donations to our popular raffle were extremely well supported. The Braille Marking Committee should be commended for all their hard work in organising such a wonderful event.

We are looking forward to another exciting year for the Sydney Braille Forum in 2017. Our first guest speaker will be Galiema Gool, winner of the Premier IOOF Centre for Educational and Medical Research Itinerant Support Teacher (Vision) Scholarship. Her research topic was “Tactile Graphics” – how to navigate your way through all the visuals in the Australian curriculum, colour, graphs, pictures and diagrams and how to provide equitable access.

Sandra Robertson
Convenor – Sydney Braille Forum
Queensland Regional Braille Forum

Our meetings are open to school aged students from prep onwards, who use braille in any form. This may be as their primary medium for learning, or it may be as a secondary medium in preparation for possible further vision loss. Most of our clubs, conducted once a term, are held at Braille House, home of the Queensland Braille Writing Association, but we are also not afraid to take braille to the streets or to other locations.

Just as the conference was happening last year, our clubbers were having a craft day ready for Mother’s Day. They made cards for their mums and engaged in some of their favourite games, Human Braille Cell and Buzz Braille, (a game invented by Julee-anne Bell). 

Our forum meeting, in July, resulted in a change of direction with Julee-anne taking over the roles of Convenor and Secretary to ensure the smooth running and sustainability of the forum. Our Braille Club, held straight after this meeting, started with a tour of the braille library to encourage the children to borrow books. We also had a great presentation from a childrens’ author who read us a story while we provided musical sound effects to enhance the action. We then had a session of braille music where we chatted about braille music camp and did some basic rhythm work and learning a canon or two under the direction of Julee-anne Bell.

Our last Braille Club for 2016 was our greatest adventure yet. Our goal was to walk from Braille House to Hungry Jacks to buy our lunch. We then walked back to Braille House and made a map of our journey. Karen Clark from the alternative format library worked extensively with Hungry Jacks staff to create a braille menu for the children to peruse and make their lunch selections. The map making was also facilitated by Karen, who had the children make practice maps on baking trays with magnetic building blocks before transferring their creations onto boards using stick on foam pieces. These ideas came from the O&Ms at Narbethong to whom we are very grateful. It should be noted that all students used long canes and sighted assistance was kept to a minimum both with ordering lunch and during the travel route.

2017 saw Julee-anne remain as Convenor of the forum but Karen Clark kindly volunteered her services as Secretary. Our first braille club involved cooking and saw several new members attend our club meeting. We made mini pizzas using a braille recipe and our ingredients were all labelled so that the children could find them. Nicole Donaldson and Karen Clark were instrumental in helping the children with this process.

Our next club meeting will be another craft day so that the children can once again produce a masterpiece for their lovely mums. We have plans for a yoga session later in the year and we will probably end with another braille music day, as this is wildly popular with the children. 

Report from Vision Australia (VA)
Children’s Services

· As part of her work with the Feelix Project, Louise Curtin, taught contracted braille to the Children’s Services teams in Kooyong: five sessions and 10 in Queensland.

· The Queensland sessions were conducted via Skype. These were mainly to support our paraprofessionals in using braille and supporting very young children in using braille.

· Louise has also put together a Braille Awareness kit for community groups and to be used on school visits. These went out to all VA offices in November last year.

· Children’s Services ran a workshop at a Kimberley Clarke conference, using accessible materials. They are producing story mats and braille will be included.

· A story morning was run at Glen Eira Library in Melbourne for babies up to 4 year olds. They request this each year during Disability Week.

· At every induction for new staff, Feelix is featured and I explain why Feelix exists. Louise stresses the value of braille and that it can’t be replaced if you want a child to be literate.

Adult Braille

· The Vision Australia braille department held a very successful Braille Games Day in November in our Enfield office.

· There is a post grade II Reading Support Group which meets at Enfield once a month. It is now run independently and the participants are reading vails library titles together.

Braille Telelink for braille users

A new Telelink group for clients who are current or potential braille users has been established for those who would like to chat with others on all matters relating to braille! This new group was developed in response to feedback following a short 4-week program we offered during the January Special Interest Telelink program. The participants wanted to continue meeting for support, information sharing and social contact.

The group is facilitated and connected by a Telelink Volunteer who is an experienced and passionate braille user.

QBWA’s Report

In 2017 Queensland Braille Writing Association celebrates its 120th birthday.

The past twelve months has been all about change and growth for Braille House. After a successful strategic planning process, our purpose of teaching and creating braille was solidified further and our goals and objectives kept on track. Braille House, for the first time, has a General Manager, Sally Balwin, increasing our part-time staff to four. Sally's business, planning and change management expertise is enabling QBWA to respond to the NDIS and our changing environment.

As a 120-year-old not for profit, one of our major challenges is to remain relevant and stay in pace and be contemporary with technology, our clients (existing and new), as well as the environment in which we operate. To this end, Braille House has responded with a number of new initiatives, as well as building on our established successes.

The Braille House library catalogue is now accessible from our website.  We have also expanded our collection to include digital braille books.

Tutoring continues to attract students including two from Nauru. With the support of the Nauruan Government and Brisbane Catholic Education, Anna and Jean spent twelve weeks in Brisbane and while Anna learned braille, Jean attended our Braille-for-Print-Users course.

Fundraising has been added to our efforts to attract funds and raise awareness of the organisation. Also, Braille House has developed a Braille Awareness Program which consists of a package for use by community organisations to increase knowledge of the benefits of braille.

Sue Wagner
Queensland Braille Writing Association
International Council on English Braille Sixth General Assembly

21 – 26 May 2016
Baltimore, Maryland USA

Jointly hosted by the Braille Authority of North America and the National Federation of the Blind

Report from the Australian Delegation

Compiled by Jordie Howell – Chair, Australian Braille Authority

Introduction

It was a privilege for me to lead the Australian delegation at what was my first International Council on English Braille (ICEB) General Assembly and my first task as newly elected Chair of the Australian Braille Authority. The Australian delegation comprised: 

· Jordie Howell
Jordie Howell has worked as both a Braille Music transcriber and Adult Braille Trainer with Vision Australia for 13 years. She is also the music teacher for the Support Skills Program run by the State Wide Vision Resource Centre. Jordie is the Chair of the Australian Braille Authority and has also chaired the ICEB Music Committee since 2011. In addition, Jordie is a classical soprano and sings professionally both as a soloist and in choirs and relies heavily on braille music to keep up with her busy performance schedule that would not be possible to maintain without braille.

· Bill Jolley (outgoing Treasurer of ICEB) 
Bill has been an Executive Member of ICEB since 2002 and played a leading role in the adoption and implementation of UEB in Australia. He has held many senior positions in Australia's blindness organisations such as Vision Australia and Blind Citizens Australia as well as representing Australia internationally in the World Blind Union and the DAISY Consortium. Bill's commitment to braille is lifelong: he served on the Australian Braille Authority Executive for many years including two terms as Chair. Bill is a strong advocate for braille, presenting at international conferences, consultancy projects and establishing a braille training program in Vietnam.

· Leona Holloway (Australia’s Representative to the ICEB Code Maintenance Committee)
Leona is a research assistant in the Faculty of Information Technology, Monash University. Leona has over 15 years of experience in the field of accessible information, having worked in transcription and formats development at the Royal Victorian Institute of the Blind and Vision Australia. She is the Correspondence Secretary for the Australian Braille Authority, administering their website and Facebook page. In her current role at Monash University, Leona is leading a project to improve vision impaired university students’ access to graphics.

· Josie Howse

· In addition to managing the Braille and Large Print Service for the NSW Department of Education, Josie is a lecturer within the RIDBC Renwick Centre vision impairment program. She was instrumental in the development of UEB and its implementation in the Education sector. Josie has presented at numerous Round Table and Australian Braille Authority conferences and contributed to many working parties, developing national guidelines for students with vision impairment. Josie was co-editor of the Unified English Braille: Australian Training Manual, 2014 and its previous versions known as The Unified English Braille Primer: Australian Edition.
ICEB purpose and Structure

The purpose of ICEB is to coordinate and improve standards for braille usage for all English-speaking users of braille. The members of the ICEB are the various countries where English is spoken (and membership is open to all such countries); representatives to ICEB are named by the accepted authorities that set braille standards within those countries. The present membership includes the following eight countries:

Australia, Canada, Ireland, Nigeria, New Zealand, South Africa, United Kingdom and United States. 

The ICEB holds a General Assembly every four years. The Executive Committee meets by email, during the assembly, and also holds a mid-term meeting between each General Assembly. 

Each country may send up to four delegates of whom half must be blind. Delegates must be endorsed by the Braille Authority of their country and therefore represent the views of braille users of that country.

Welcomes and proceedings

The ICEB Sixth General Assembly was held in the days following the annual meeting of the Braille Authority of North America which both Bill Jolley and Josie Howse attended as observers. 

The assembly began officially with a welcome function at the National Federation of the Blind premises on Saturday 21 May. We were warmly welcomed by NFB President Mark Riccobono, BANA Chair Jennifer Dunnam and ICEB President Christo de Klerk from South Africa. After a lovely meal of canapés and typically American starters, we all piled into Uber cars and taxis back to our hotel which became the daily travel routine between the hotel and the NFB Centre.

The official opening began with a performance of the National Anthem and attendees were welcomed by NFB President Mark Riccobono, BANA Chair Jennifer Dunnam and ICEB President Christo de Klerk as well as the ICEB Sixth General Assembly Organising Committee chaired by Judy Dixon. The room was set out with tables for each country delegation and plenty of space between each table (frequent comments about crossing the sea to Canada from Australia, or on more than one occasion, being lost at sea if you couldn’t find your table).

Each country presented notices of In Memoriam: those who had made a significant contribution to braille and had passed away since the 2012 ICEB General Assembly. Australia paid tribute to John Shute, music transcriber who worked voluntarily for many years as well as transcribing freelance for students in Australia, both for the National Braille Music Camps and students abroad.

Presentations and Reports

The keynote address was entitled Braille and the Brain: What We Know and Why It Matters, given by Robert Englebrettson Phd. Associate Professor, Department of Linguistics, Rice University, Houston Texas. The phrase “Perception is mediated by Cognition” was Robert’s mantra, and Robert believes that more research into braille reading would be of benefit to the braille reading community internationally. This presentation examined myths about braille reading which included: braille is read one cell at a time. In fact, braille readers read in small chunks and although it is sequential, it is possible in a small way to read text at a glance. Compound contractions were also discussed and whether the practice of grouping signs in different ways slows down braille reading. This was particularly relevant to US braille readers who are now transitioning to UEB and bridge signs across syllables that would have previously been uncontracted. Questions from the floor included whether this research could be extended to countries such as the UK and Australia who have bridged braille contractions across syllables for many years.

The midnote address was given by Kevin Carey, Chair of RNIB and was entitled The Survival of Braille is in the Balance. Kevin believes that due to the way the use of braille has changed over the last 70 years, for braille to survive, it must be cost effective to produce, to learn, to access and also marketed effectively.

Country Reports

Each country gave a report on their braille-related activities over the past four years. My thanks to Christine Simpson, outgoing Chair of the Australian Braille Authority for compiling such a comprehensive and entertaining report for Australia. Points of note included: Australia’s introduction of the tactile $5 bank note, the Trans-Tasman Proficiency Examination in Unified English Braille, and some excellent teaching programs and braille awareness work that is being conducted around the country. It was interesting to hear from each of the eight countries particularly around the work that is being done to implement UEB. 

Canada has a proficiency examination similar to our Proficiency Test which also includes an update for those wishing to be certified for UEB. Their examination requires a 90% pass rate, higher than Australia’s 70% pass requirement. Canada is finding teachers are reticent to stop using Nemeth as their official maths code.

Ireland is the most recent member to ICEB, joining in 2012 and adopting UEB in 2013. Their current work focuses on developing an Irish Braille code that interfaces with UEB.

Much work has been done since the 2012 General Assembly in most member countries around standards, guidelines and braille training courses as UEB is implemented. It is heartening to see Australia leading the way in this work and that we are able to assist other countries with their resources by consulting or providing materials.

Papers and Poster Presentations

In addition to business sessions, we were treated to thirteen papers as well as poster presentations. The poster presentations consisted of short descriptions by each presenter followed by hands-on displays of technology and braille teaching materials. This was a new feature of the Assembly allowing attendees to experience the new materials and technologies up close. These ran in conjunction with tours of the NFB Independence Market where items could be purchased, and the Technology Centre where every conceivable braille notetaker or computer was available for demonstration.

Topics of papers included: progress on the implementation of UEB from country perspectives including the US, Canada and the UK, the Irish Braille code aligning with UEB, a personal perspective on UEB and mathematics, the lack of braille in South Africa, and Braille music and UEB.

Poster presentations included two affordable refreshable braille technologies: the Orbit and the Canute. The Orbit has had input from Australia in the form of representation to the Transforming Braille Project. It was exciting to see this notetaker with its most up-to-date firmware and I look forward to its availability for purchase. The Canute is a 28-cell, 12 line display allowing the user to experience the formatting of a document such as a poem or mathematical equation in one refresh which cannot be achieved with current one-line braille display technology. The Canute is marketed as a reader rather than a note taker. Other presentations included braille training programs from the US and UK involving hard copy as well as apps for iPads. Leona Holloway also presented research from Monash University around the lack of access to tactile graphics for students at tertiary level. Leona offered strategies to help access such materials with advances in technology such as haptics and 3D printed models.

Committee Reports

Each standing and ad hoc committee presented a report. In my role as Chair of the Music Committee, I presented my report to the assembly. It was wonderful to meet committee members and observers I have only corresponded with via email previously. Following the assembly there will be collaboration on work around development of manuals and exchange of information around the promotion of music teaching programs of international significance. The Music Committee has also focused on collating a list of transcription services in member countries, consulted on the BANA update to the Music Braille Code 2015 and recommended best practice concerning the formatting of music and UEB.

The Code-maintenance Committee held a two-part face-to-face meeting during the assembly. Items of discussion included:

· The apostrophe when representing single quotes and issues around braille translation

· Requests for new symbols and shortforms

· Managing committee charges

· Guidelines for Technical Material
· The Rulebook

Bill Jolley has volunteered to coordinate the development of the Guidelines for Technical Material.

Christine Simpson has resigned as a member of the Code Maintenance Committee following the completion of the Rulebook of which she was editor. Phyllis Landon publicly thanked Christine for her work as the editor of the Rulebook and wished her all the best in her "retirement" and is grateful that she will continue to participate as an observer.

The Technology Committee worked with the Transforming Braille Project on the development of the Orbit eReader as well as contributed to discussions on listservs about UEB implementation on iDevices. The Certification Committee aims to collate information from member countries about their UEB certification processes rather than come up with an international certification.

Two committees were disbanded as work has been completed: the Signage Committee and the Training and Implementations Committee. Betty Nobel collated information related to signage standards in member countries, and Bill Jolley compiled a list of current resources in training in UEB to be housed on the ICEB website.

I was appointed as Australia’s representative to the Resolutions Committee, chaired by Mary Schnackenberg from New Zealand. Six resolutions were passed by the General Assembly (see attached). 

The incoming ICEB Executive now stands

President – Christo De Klerk, deterritorialised; Vice-President – Maria Stevens, New Zealand; Secretary – Frances Mary D'Andrea, United States; Treasurer – Jen Goulden, Canada; Public Relations Officer – Leona Holloway, Australia; Code Maintenance Officer – Phyllis Landon, deterritorialised.

Members-at-Large

James Bowden, United Kingdom; Ntshavheni Netshituni, South Africa; Jean Obi, Nigeria; Ilka Staglin, Ireland.

Out and About in Baltimore

The NFB organised a terrific opportunity for assembly delegates to tour the Capitol Building. This included a tour of the atrium which housed a tactile map set on a large table. One could stretch their arms over the map to feel the three-dimensional shapes of the buildings and read their braille labels (not yet in UEB). The whisper spot was a highlight: standing on a particular point and hearing someone’s voice from the other side of the vast space of the atrium. We stayed on to hear live sessions from the House of Representatives as Parliament was in session. 

Following this, we were made to feel very welcome once again at a reception at the Library of Congress Building with the director, Karen Kenninger as MC.

Thank you

On behalf of the Australian Delegation, I would like to thank the following organisations for sponsoring our flights, accommodation and attendance at this Sixth General Assembly of the International Council on English Braille:

· The Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities Inc.

· Vision Australia

· Monash University

· The New South Wales Department of Education

Australia has led the way in the development of Unified English Braille since the establishment of ICEB, and was the first country to adopt the code in 2005. Attending international events such as the ICEB General Assembly ensures Australia is represented when decisions around braille are made and that we are involved in ground-breaking work such as the development of UEB. We therefore thank our organisations for continuing to support the Australian Braille Authority in making it possible for delegates to contribute to this work in what are exciting times for braille. Braille is now being implemented as part of mainstream technologies, and international standards of braille make this a much more streamlined process. In this fast-moving age of technology, it is even more vital for Australia to continue to be represented at such important international events concerning the promotion and development of braille. Connections made at these events also help strengthen relationships between international organisations as they collaborate on projects and initiatives related to braille that will benefit braille users in Australia and across the world.

I would like to thank the members of the Australian delegation for your outstanding contributions both to ICEB and for your continued work in the field of braille. Working with you at the ICEB General Assembly was a thoroughly enjoyable experience and I am grateful for your support and encouragement both personally and professionally.

2016 ICEB General Assembly Resolutions

Resolution 1: Research

Whereas, international collaboration on braille research is extremely important;

Whereas, such research includes all aspects of research into braille reading, writing, technology, tactile perception, tactile graphics, etc.; and

Whereas, ICEB shall also take into account empirical research on braille reading and writing as UEB continues to evolve and develop;

This Sixth General Assembly of ICEB resolves to:

Establish a Research Report Committee that shall report back to ICEB on the state of braille research; The committee to report at each General Assembly about relevant braille research for the previous four years; The committee to be composed of one member from each member country with relevant academic and professional expertise to evaluate the new research literature, and who can inform their braille authority and/or ICEB Executive Committee about relevant research.

Resolution 2: World Braille Usage

Whereas, in June, 2013, the National Library Service for the Blind and Physically Handicapped of the Library of Congress (NLS), Perkins School for the Blind (Perkins) and the International Council on English Braille (ICEB) released the third edition of World Braille Usage;

Whereas, print copies are available free of charge from NLS, print PDF files are posted on the Perkins website at http://www.perkins.org/worldbrailleusage, and hard copy braille is available at a cost of USD 10.00 per volume (in 5 volumes) from Perkins and also from the Royal National Institute of Blind People;

Whereas, Perkins has committed to continue to host the World Braille Usage files for free download;

This Sixth General Assembly of ICEB resolves to: Acknowledge and appreciate the financial support and outstanding work of NLS, Perkins and ICEB to create this third edition of World Braille Usage; and Call for the establishment of a World Braille Usage Content Management Committee, with representation from NLS, Perkins, ICEB and the World Braille Council, to: Receive, evaluate and determine the authenticity and accuracy of proposed amendments to entries in the third edition of World Braille Usage; Manage edits, corrections, additions and deletions in entries in the third edition of World Braille Usage; and

Oversee and validate the several file formats of World Braille Usage.

Resolution 3: Preserving music braille presently available only as hard copy

Noting with appreciation the past efforts of many people, organisations and countries;

Reminding all participants of both an historic and continuing legacy of music braille;

Considering criteria for undertaking and outcome of the preservation of music braille;

Recognising the fact that considerable financial commitment is required;

This Sixth General Assembly of ICEB resolves to:

1.
Encourage all relevant member-countries of ICEB, their organisations and agencies, to collaborate (where possible) to facilitate and further the preservation of music braille in hard copy;

2.
Request that all sponsor-countries, appropriate organisations and agencies make known to ICEB and relevant committees, their position in respect of preserving music braille; and

3.
Call upon all those involved to do their utmost to ensure future generations have access to and use of music braille resources from the past.

Resolution 4: Revision of New International Manual of Braille Music Notation

Acknowledging that braille music is the only universal braille code;

Recognising that there are some elements of music not yet represented in the braille music code;

Acknowledging more work is needed with regard to integration of music braille with Unified English Braille;

This Sixth General Assembly of ICEB resolves to:

Investigate a cooperative project with braille authorities within and external to the International Council on English Braille to update the New International Manual of Braille Music Notation (1996) by Bettye Krolick.

Resolution 5: Unified English Braille support by screen readers on refreshable braille devices

Whereas, significant improvements have been made with regard to support of Unified English Braille in screen readers, refreshable braille displays and notetakers;

This Sixth General Assembly of ICEB resolves to:

1.
Strongly urge manufacturers to correct existing issues with UEB input and output on refreshable braille displays and notetakers, and implement updates as they occur; and

2.
Distribute this resolution to appropriate technology manufacturers.

Resolution 6: Unified English Braille Outreach and Promotion

Whereas, all ICEB member countries have now adopted Unified English Braille (UEB);

This Sixth General Assembly of ICEB resolves to:

Establish a newsletter to communicate the activities of ICEB and promote UEB especially in countries which are currently not members of ICEB, including a resource list about UEB itself, ICEB membership and setting up a braille authority;
Publish the newsletter at least twice a year;

Distribute the newsletter through as many existing channels as practical including the ICEB website, the World Blind Union (WBU), its regional bodies, and the International Council for Education of People with Visual Impairment (ICEVI) and its regional bodies;

Engage with the World Braille Council emphasising the utility of UEB where English is a second or regional language such as in the European Union or Anglophone Africa; and

Ask the Public Relations Officer to have oversight of the implementation of this resolution.
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